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	9 June 2016
To All Headteachers & Governors of

	Infant, Junior, Primary and Secondary Schools

	Principals of All Academies
Primary Special and Secondary Special Schools



       Dear Colleague
DRAFT SCHOOL TERMS AND HOLIDAYS 2017/18 AND DESIGNATED TRANSITION DAYS FOR CONSULTATION

FOR INFORMATION & ACTION
Section 32 of the Education Act 2002 requires the Local Authority to determine the dates when the school terms and holidays are to begin and end for schools under its control (i.e. Community and Voluntary Controlled Schools) for the 2017/18 academic year.
Schools that are their own Admission Authorities may set their own term dates.  It is however desirable if there is a common City wide calendar.  
Headteachers and Governors are invited to respond to the two proposed school calendars for the 2017/18 academic year.  The school calendar must consist of 195 days, 5 of which are designated teacher training days.  

A final decision on the school calendar will be taken by the Executive Director and Lead Cabinet Member, your responses are important so please take the opportunity to contribute to the final calendar.  The deadline for responses is Thursday 7 July.
You are encouraged to complete the on-line questionnaire at  www.sheffield.gov.uk/schoolcalendar this will be available from Friday 10 June.  Alternatively you can respond in the following ways:

1. Complete the pro-forma at the end of the consultation document

2. Respond by email to ed-admissions@sheffield.gov.uk
The Authority also proposes transition dates for pupils prior to secondary transfer.  In agreement with the Primary Headteachers Group it is proposed to designate the first Wednesday and Thursday of July 2017 for this purpose to promote greater consistency across the City.  Further details are provided below.
Seminar with Headteachers and Governors

A seminar was held on 15 March and attended by 26 school representatives.  Some provided written responses, in all 70 schools responded.  The seminar debated issues such as the relative merits of a two week break at October and Spring Bank half term.  The one thing that was unanimous was that the Easter break should be fixed at the first two full weeks in April.  This would allow for more even half terms, and also provides a minimum of 3 weeks preparation for KS2 SATs.  This is reflected in Option 2. 
The proposal of a two week October half term was not ultimately supported at the seminar because it would require a week to be taken out of the summer to leave a 5 week summer break.  It would also mean that the final summer half term would be extended to 8 weeks with a finish at the end of July which would go against the principle of creating even half terms wherever possible.

The seminar identified the following principles as being important in establishing a City wide model calendar:

·  All schools to share a common calendar

·  Half terms should be even to the greatest possible extent (e.g. 6/7 weeks)

· The holiday at the end of the spring term (Easter) should be fixed at the first two full weeks in  April to ensure this.  This would also allow sufficient preparation time for SATs at KS2
·  It would be better if possible to have consensus with neighbouring Authorities.

·  The summer break needs to be at least 5 weeks to provide enough time for school logistics.

·  We should break up for Christmas as late as possible.

· We should avoid split weeks as much as possible although this should not override core  principles.

Current Principles Behind Setting Term Dates

The Authority is consulting on two options for the 2017/18 academic year.  In addition to the traditional calendar (Option 1) there is also option 2. Further details of each option are attached to this consultation.  Option 2 would set the Easter break in the first two full weeks of April which would be a week later than proposed in Option 1.
The key principles remain as follows:

· The Christmas break will be at least 10 weekdays, and will normally start at the end of the school day on the Friday which is on, or otherwise immediately prior to, 22 December. 

· The February half term holiday will be five days Monday to Friday, which divides the term as far as possible into two equal parts. Where there are an odd number of weeks the second half term will be the shorter of the two.

· The Spring Bank half term will be five days Monday to Friday from the statutory holiday which falls as the last Monday in May.


Neighbouring Authorities

Doncaster and Rotherham Authorities are proposing Option 1for 2017/18.  There may be some minor discrepancies around the beginning or end of terms but the main holidays are the same.  Barnsley has opted for a model with a two week October half term and a shorter five week summer break.  This means that the summer term will finish at the end of July 2018.
We do try and reach agreement with all neighbouring Authorities because we know that many teachers working in Sheffield live in other Authorities and their children attend school there.  Neighbouring Authorities have set the following dates.
	
	October Half Term
	Christmas
	February Half Term
	Easter
	Spring Bank

	Doncaster & Rotherham
	30 Oct – 

3 November
	25Dec (last day 22 Dec) –

 5 Jan
	12 Feb – 

16 Feb
	26 March -
6 April
	28 May – 
1 June

	Barnsley
	23 Oct – 

3 November
	25Dec (last day 22 Dec) –

 5 Jan
	12 Feb – 

16 Feb
	26 March -
6 April
	28 May – 

1 June

	Derbyshire
	23 Oct – 

27 Oct
	20 Dec –

1 Jan
	19 Feb – 

23 Feb
	26 March -
6 April
	28 May – 

1 June


The principles outlined above establish that where a term is of uneven length, the second half term will be the shorter of the two.  

Transition Days

The Authority also proposes to set transition dates for pupils prior to secondary transfer.  It is proposed to designate the first Wednesday and Thursday of July 2017 for this purpose to promote greater consistency across the City.  Further details are provided below.
The Authority proposes to recommend specific dates for transition visits prior to the transfer to secondary schools.  This is fully supported by the Primary Headteachers Group.  For the 2017/18 September intake the proposed transition days are Wednesday 5th and Thursday 6th July 2017.  

This should give sufficient time for all schools to set these days in their planning arrangements for 2017/18.  Please note that these dates are not compulsory, they are recommended in order to assist with the transition process.
If you have any comments on the proposed school calendar I should be pleased to receive them by 7 July 2016. Please use the attached response sheet.  
Religious Observance

All schools must provide 190 teaching days and 5 development days.  Within the school calendar however there may be flexibility to enable schools to observe religious observance both for pupils and staff.  

The Executive Director and Lead Cabinet Member are keen to ensure that there is sufficient flexibility within the school calendar to accommodate religious observance and are keen to receive your comments on how such arrangements may be accommodated.  I attach a briefing note in which there are some suggestions to facilitate religious observance based on practices in other Authorities and current practice in some of our own schools.
Any days proposed for closure due to religious observance should be discussed first with the Governing Body taking into account the cohesion of the local community.
What Happens Next?

Following consultation, the final recommended model calendar will be posted on School Point and the Council’s website.  It will then be a matter for each individual Governing Body of schools and academies that are their own admission authorities to determine whether it will adopt the recommended model, or set its own calendar.  If your Governing Body is considering a significant departure from the recommended model, you are advised that you should undertake a full consultation should with parents, the Local Authority and other interested stakeholders prior to it being determined.  
You are invited to make your comments in a number of ways:

· Email your comments to: ed-admissions@sheffield.gov.uk
· By fax to – 

Jayne Johnson on 0114 273 4155
· By post to - 

Jayne Johnson, Senior Admissions Officer, Inclusion & Learning Service , Floor 5, North Wing, Moorfoot, Sheffield, S1 2BE.

Yours sincerely
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John Bigley

Manager, Admissions and Access

Inclusion & Learning Service
Children, Young People and Families Service

